MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CITY HALL, Fifth Floor
6801 Delmar Blvd.
University City, Missouri 63130
October 24, 2016
6:30 p.m.
A. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER
At the Regular Session of the City Council of University City held on the fifth floor of City 
Hall, on Monday, October 24, 2016, Mayor Shelley Welsch, called the meeting to
order at 6:30 p.m.
B. ROLL CALL 
In addition to the Mayor, the following members of Council were present:



Councilmember Rod Jennings




Councilmember Paulette Carr 




Councilmember Terry Crow 



Councilmember Michael Glickert  (Excused)                                  





Councilmember Bwayne Smotherson


Also in attendance was the City Manager, Lehman Walker. 

C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Mayor Welsch requested that the swearing in of Ms. Peggy Shamleffer to the Board of Trustees Retirement Board, be added to the agenda.

Councilmember Crow moved to approve the agenda as amended, was seconded by Councilmember Carr and the motion carried unanimously.

D. PROCLAMATIONS
E. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
1. October 10, 2016 Study session minutes were moved for approval by Councilmember Jennings, seconded by Councilmember Smotherson and the motion carried unanimously.
2. October 10, 2016 Regular session minutes were moved for approval by Councilmember Jennings, seconded by Councilmember Crow and the motion carried unanimously.
F. APPOINTMENTS to BOARDS & COMMISSIONS
1. David Plair, Sr., was nominated for appointment to the Green Practices Commission by Councilmember Jennings, seconded by Councilmember Carr and the motion carried unanimously.
2. Jonathan Stitelman was nominated for appointment to the Green Practices Commission by Mayor Welsch, seconded by Councilmember Carr and the motion carried unanimously.
3. Christpher Arps was nominated for appointment to the CALOP Commission by Mayor Welsch, seconded by Ms. Carr and the motion carried unanimously.
4. Jacklyn Fram was nominated for reappointment to the Human Relations Commission by Mayor Welsch, seconded by Councilmember Carr and the motion carried unanimously.
G. SWEARING IN to BOARDS & COMMISSIONS
1. Lisa Greening was sworn in to the Land Clearance Redevelopment Authority in the City Clerk’s office.
2. Peggy Shamleffer was not present to be sworn in to the Board of Trustees Retirement Board.
H. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (Total of 15 minutes allowed)
Margaret Johnson, 7509 Gannon Avenue, University City, MO
Ms. Johnson stated that she met with Mr. Walker regarding her desire to have a public forum to discuss the selection of a new police chief and the kind of progressive police department residents would like to see continued in University City.  That meeting has now been set for Tuesday, November 1st, from 7 p.m. to 9 p.m. at the Heman Park Community Center.  She stated that she had also sent an email to Council advising them of this meeting, with the hope that each member would share this information with all of their constituents.

Thomas Jennings, 7055 Forsyth, University City, MO

Mr. Jennings agreed that the selection of a new police chief should be brought to the attention of all residents for discussion in order to garner their input.  This selection represents one of the most important assets residents have in U City and it deserves careful consideration.  The City's ambulance service; another vital asset, has been destroyed, therefore he would strongly encourage Council to take their time and get this selection right, so as not to destroy the police department. 

Thomas Sullivan, 751 Syracuse, University City, MO

Mr. Sullivan stated that there is a possibility that Long Acres Farms, which has been in the Loop for over 40 years, will have to move from their current location, which in his opinion, would be a terrible loss for the City.  He stated that the Trolley construction has resulted in the loss of several Loop businesses, and recently, three more of its restaurants have closed.  His hope is that all of the City's entities would combine their efforts to do whatever they can to keep this market in the Loop. 

Debbie Schneider, 1643 Carrie Court, Hazelwood, MO
Ms. Schneider stated that her parents started Long Acres Farms in the Loop 43 years ago.  In spite of the fact that they are not very profitable, they have wonderful customers who have been very loyal throughout the years, and she and her family love being in University City.  Ms. Schneider stated they had been trying to obtain permission to operate on the corner of Loop North and Leland Avenue, which is an appealing location that would be convenient for their customers however they encountered some zoning issues associated with this property.  The bottom line is that Long Acres simply needs to find a place to relocate and she is here tonight to solicit the support of Council to help them find a new location within the City.   
I. PUBLIC HEARINGS

J. CONSENT AGENDA
K. CITY MANAGER’S REPORT

1. Presentation by the University City High School JROTC cadets, facilitated by MSgt. Dar’rel Stewart.
Master Sgt. Dar’rel Stewart thanked Councilmember Rod Jennings for the opportunity to address Council and hopefully garner Councilmembers’ support and sponsorship of this program.  University City is the only municipality within the state that has an inclusive JROTC Program designed to reenergize University City by teaching leadership, management and life skills to its high school students.  Projects include tutoring elementary and middle school students in the areas of reading and writing; removal of litter and debris on school campuses and city parks; food and clothing drives; blood drives; field trips, and an annual Military Ball.  Master Sgt. Stewart provided Council with informational pamphlets detailing the program and their GoFundMe fundraising website.
2. Approval to award contract for Jackson Avenue – Balson Ave pedestrian improvements project to low bidder, E. Meier Contracting for $221,575.00.
Councilmember Jennings moved to approve, seconded by Councilmember Carr and the motion carried unanimously.
3. Approval to purchase one 2017 Freightliner Road Tractor from Trucks Center, Inc. for $108,677.

Councilmember Smotherson moved to approve, seconded by Councilmember Carr and the motion carried unanimously.
L. UNFINISHED BUSINESS
1. Bill 9295 – An ordinance amending Chapter 2.52 of the University City Municipal code relating the Committee for Access and Local Origination Programming, by repealing Section 2.52.050 thereof, relating to membership and appointment, and enacting in lieu thereof a new section to be known as “Section 2.52.050 membership and appointment,” thereby amending said section so as to remove Charter Communications; referred to as the “The Company”.  Bill 9295 was read for the second and third time.
Councilmember Carr moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Jennings.

Roll Call Vote Was:

Ayes:  Councilmembers Jennings, Carr, Crow, Smotherson and Mayor Welsch.

Nays:  None.
M. NEW BUSINESS 
RESOLUTIONS
BILLS

     Introduced by Councilmember Jennings

1. BILL 9296 - An ordinance approving a final plat for a minor subdivision of a tract of land to be known as 7470 – 7470-A Delmar Boulevard Condominium, a survey and condominium plat of Lot 6 in Block 2 of West Delmar No. 2.  Bill 9296 was read for the first time.
Introduced by Councilmember Smotherson
2. BILL 9297 – An ordinance amending schedule VII, Table VII-A – Stop Intersections, Chapter 300 Traffic Code, of the University City Municipal Code, to revise traffic regulation as provided herein.  Bill 9297 was read for the first time.
    Introduced by Councilmember Jennings

3. BILL 9298 – An ordinance amending Chapter 223, Section 223.010 of the City of University City Municipal Code, to add source of income as a protected class for housing discrimination.  Bill 9298 was read for the first time.
Citizen's Comments

Jacklyn Fram, 6943 Columbia, University City, MO

Ms. Fram, member of the University City Commission on Human Relations, stated that one of the focus areas for this commission over the last three years has been equal opportunity and housing access.  Several members have attended conferences sponsored by the Missouri Housing Development Commission, followed developments within this area, and identified concerns associated with this issue through their review of a map of U City's housing vouchers.  This map reveals that Section 8 vouchers are dramatically concentrated in the 3rd Ward.  A search of University City's "No Section 8 listings" on Craig's List determined that on any given day you will find between three to ten properties that explicitly state "No Section 8" in their ad copy.  These facts solidified the Commission's undertaking to determine whether families who have secured these housing vouchers were being denied the opportunity to even be considered as tenants, except in neighborhoods that already have high concentrations of low income residents.  The premise and promise of the Housing Voucher Program is to allow people to move from resource-poor neighborhoods to opportunity-rich neighborhoods.  So when the City of St. Louis passed a similar amendment in 2015, prohibiting discrimination based on source of income,  this commission saw an opportunity to make University City the second municipality in the state to take a stance in favor of families who are striving to get out of poverty.  Although Section 8 is the most visible of these classes, this provision would also prohibit discrimination against people and families who use Social Security, child support, pension, disability or veteran's benefits to pay for all or a portion of their rent each month.  To this end, the Commission has proposed that Council consider amending a portion of the Municipal Code to ensure that landlords and property owners in University City no longer discriminate against tenants based on their lawful source of income.  It is the committee’s belief that this change reflects this City's historical and intentional diversity of neighborhoods.
N. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (continued if needed)
O. COUNCIL REPORTS/BUSINESS
1. Boards and Commission appointments needed

Mayor Welsch made the appointments were needed.
2. Council liaison reports on Boards and Commissions
3. Boards, Commissions and Task Force minutes

Mayor Welsch thanked Mr. Walker for providing Council with several copies of minutes in 
this week's packet.
4. Other Discussions/Business
P. COUNCIL COMMENTS
Councilmember Jennings stated he would like to link this comment to the Black Lives Matter Initiative based on his belief that this is yet another example of why this movement is so important.  George Allen, a member of this community, died last week, and his funeral will be held this Wednesday at the William C. Harris Funeral Home.  Mr. Allen was a bright, but timid student at U City High School, who got caught up in the system.  His family did not have the money to pay for his defense and he ended up spending 30 years in prison for a rape and murder that he did not commit.  With the help of the Innocence Project, he was exonerated in 
2014, but never received any compensation from the State for losing his eye, and all of his productive years while in prison.   
     Councilmember Jennings stated that the Facility Analysis Report for the police station has been released to the public and he would like the community to take note of the fact that the City's seven-month delay will now cost the City an additional $5 million dollars in construction costs.  He asked the City Manager to give serious consideration to the issuance of an RFP for the hiring of a construction manager in order to expedite this process.  

Mayor Welsch announced that the Citizen's Volunteer Corps will meet next Tuesday at 6 p.m., prior to the public forum on the hiring of a police chief.  Both events will be held at the Heman Park Community Center.

Q. ADJOURNMENT

Mayor Welsch adjourned the meeting at 6:56 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Joyce Pumm 

City Clerk, MRCC/CMC
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